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Aviation House, Room 802

Minutes

Present

John Roberts CBE – Chairman
Ofsted Board Member
James Kempton


Ofsted Board Member

Nick Jackson



Director, Corporate Services

Louise Grainger


Divisional Manager, Finance 

Liz Fox



External Audit (National Audit Office)

Nicola Richards


External Audit (National Audit Office)

Morag Childs



Internal Audit (Deloitte)

Martin Lewis



Internal Audit (Deloitte)
Saba Pooni



Audit and Governance Manager (Secretariat)

Summary of Action Points

External Audit update
1. Nick Jackson to speak with David Hoare to agree the sign off of the Director's report that is included in the Annual Report.  

Interim Governance Statement

2. Nick Jackson to speak with David Hoare to determine the formal arrangements of the Chair's Committee and to reflect it in the interim Governance Statement, as necessary.

Annual Report and Accounts 2015−16 timetable

3. Nick Jackson to agree the format of the Annual Report and Accounts with the Ofsted Chair to establish whether a sleek version, which could be used as a communications note, should be produced. Management to ensure that the timetable reflects any additional time needed to approve.

Internal Audit update

4. Nick Jackson to review position at quarter 4 with Deloitte and prioritise which audits are to be delivered and circulate note to members of agreed approach.

Risk report

5. As part of the strategic risk update, the Committee to receive the executive risk register with a cover note explaining any key risks emerging from the regions.

Chairman’s introduction, declarations of interest and minutes, and matters arising

John Roberts opened the meeting and welcomed members. Apologies were noted from Sir Michael Wilshaw, Her Majesty's Chief Inspector (HMCI); Matthew Coffey, Chief Operating Officer; Linda Farrant, Non-Executive Director; and Jacqui Smillie, Director, National Audit Office (NAO). There were no declarations of interest.

Members accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the Audit & Risk Assurance Committee meeting held on 9 September 2015.  

In reviewing the action log, members noted that Ofsted had assisted the NAO throughout the teacher training and free entitlement to Early Years provision studies. A meeting is scheduled with Sir Michael Wilshaw in December to finalise the reports.

Report from Chair and members
Members noted that Linda Farrant was attending the Annual Audit and Risk Event, at the time of this meeting.  

Interim Governance Statement

Members noted the interim governance statement, which provides an opportunity to formally assess the effectiveness of Ofsted's governance arrangements in light of the risks and opportunities the organisation is currently facing. The following comments were made:

· Chair's Committee (paragraph 21): the Committee had not formally met in the period to 30 September, and members asked that the governance arrangements are clarified and reflected in the governance statement.
· Action 2: Nick Jackson to speak with David Hoare to determine the formal arrangements of the Chair's Committee and to reflect it in the interim Governance Statement, as necessary.

· Executive Board attendance:​ it is a requirement of the Corporate Governance code to include attendance of the Board and any of its Committees. However, Ofsted can decide whether to disclose the attendance of members of the Executive Board. Members noted that, given the powers of the Executive Board, it would be useful to have their attendance recorded to give an insight of how effectively it works.

· Strategic risk register (paragraph 41): Members asked for this to be updated to make it clear that the strategic risk register is still evolving and will continue to do so in light of the development of the strategic plan. The statement should reflect that work is ongoing to better align the strategic risks to the organisation and reflect the findings from the internal audit report on Strategic Risk Management.

· Formal reports (paragraph 11): ​ to include the Internal Audit Plan

· Paragraph 50:​ delete 'auditors' opinion' this has not been given yet.
· There was a period of absence of the Accounting Officer where the Chief Operating Officer was acting on his behalf:​ include the wording from paragraph 279 of last year's statement.

Annual Report and Accounts 2015​−16 timetable

Members agreed the proposed timetable for laying its audited Annual Report and Accounts for 2015​−16 in the House of Commons. It is proposed to consider producing a sleek version that is more reader friendly and engaging, which could be used to support external communications. Members noted that a communications plan would need to be developed if this proposal is taken forward; this may have an impact on the timetable for sign off.
Action 3: Nick Jackson to agree the format of the Annual Report and Accounts with the Ofsted Chair to establish whether a sleek version, which could be used as a communications note, should be produced to ensure that the timetable reflects any additional time needed to approve.
Internal Audit update

Morag Childs updated members on progress made in delivering the internal audit plan for 2015​−16. Since the last Audit and Risk Assurance Committee meeting, Deloitte have issued three final reports:

· Future operating model (Quality)

· Business travel and expenses

· Strategic risk management

Members approved the changes to the following audits: 

· The Information Technology (IT) Strategic Management internal audit is currently planned for November 2015. A delay has been agreed, to January 2016, to enable the approval of the IT Strategy on 25 November 2015.

· The Management Information audit is currently planned for January 2016. Management is in the process of developing and implementing new management information reporting processes and templates following a change project. A delay has been agreed, to February 2016. 

· The Workforce Demand Planning internal audit is currently planned for January 2016. A further delay has been agreed to allow more time for the development and implementation of a new planning model. Deloitte will meet again with the Divisional Manager, Finance during November 2015 in order to confirm the scope and timing of this assignment.

Management requested that an additional piece of work is added to the internal audit plan, which the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee approved:

· Compliance, Investigation and Enforcement (CIE) Complaints and Quality Assurance Process audit. The CIE complaints process starts with the Applications, Regulatory Decisions and Contact (ARC) team where the complaints are received, evaluated, resolved or, if applicable, allocated to the regions for resolution. Deloitte has been asked by management to undertake a piece of work to understand the key risks within the CIE complaints and quality assurance process; specifically, the operation of the process in the regions and the interaction between the relevant teams. The audit is proposed for January 2016.

Morag Childs highlighted the importance of the follow-up of high and medium actions agreed during the prior year, as it informs the annual audit opinion.

Members agreed that the Quality audit should be deferred until May 2016, and reflected in the 2016−​17 internal audit plan. 
Members discussed the need to prioritise the audits remaining in quarter 4. In the light of problems with end-loading in previous years, it was important that the priority agreed on should enable the full programme to be completed effectively by the year end.
Action 4: Nick Jackson to review position at quarter 4 with Deloitte and prioritise which audits are to be delivered and circulate note to members of agreed approach.
Issued Internal Audit Reports

Morag Childs and Martin Lewis updated the Committee on reports that had been issued as final. Sir Robin Bosher attended to present an update on the Quality of new Ofsted inspection arrangements:

· Future Operating Model: Quality of new Ofsted inspection arrangements −​ Sir Robin Bosher introduced the objectives and scope of the report explaining that the audit was undertaken to provide assurance that Ofsted has effectively considered how to measure an assess quality improvements. Sir Robin advised that development of a 'Quality Metric Model' will be completed and reporting against it will commence in November 2015, once it is approved by the Executive Board. A baseline position for all quality metrics will be established and reporting of performance against the baseline position will commence in January 2016. A handover plan will be developed, clearly setting out ownership of the process, format of quality measures and frequency of reporting. Members agreed that the Quality audit be deferred and reflected in quarter 1 of the 2016−​17 internal audit plan. 

· Payroll audit: At the request of the Committee, Karen Shepperson presented an update on the payroll audit to provide assurance on the actions being taken to mitigate the risks. Karen explained that the majority of the recommendations have been addressed.  

· Business travel and expenses:​ the audit opinion was given as "substantial" assurance with one medium and four low priority findings. The objective of this audit was to provide an independent assessment on the efficiency and effectiveness of the systems and processes in place to manage business expenses. The previous management actions from the 2014​−15 audit have been completed. Members were very pleased with the progress that had been made since 2013​−14 and asked for the next internal audit to be planned for 2018​−19, once the improvements have been fully embedded.  

· Strategic Risk Management:​ the audit opinion was given as “partial” assurance with three medium and four low priority findings. Members discussed these against the background that there was much “work in progress” in the risk area. Members also considered the recommendation that Ofsted consider setting a “risk appetite”. In the Chair’s personal opinion, which he understood was shared by the Chair of the Risk Committee, any benefit from setting risk appetite or appetites in the organisation was unlikely to be commensurate with the work and cost involved. However, the final decision on this should be for management who should report back to the Committee once a decision was taken.

Risk Report

Members noted the risk report and that improvements to Strategic Risk Management is work in progress. Three strategic risks have been identified, which are due to be signed off by the Ofsted Board. The next step is to cascade them down to the rest of the organisation.  

Members noted the regional risk dashboards and noted the lack of consistency and there potential lack of understanding between risks and issues. Nick Jackson explained that, as part of the next business planning process, articulation of risks across the organisation will be standardised.  

Members agreed that for future meetings, the executive risk register and a short cover paper around the key risks emerging from the regions, would be sufficient. 
Action 5: As part of the strategic risk update, the Committee to receive the executive risk register with a cover note explaining any key risks emerging from the regions.
Progress against Audit Recommendations report

Members noted the progress made up to end of October 2015 in addressing audit findings and noted the four recommendations that had passed their original completion dates and the 17 actions that had been completed.

Members noted the latest position on the Management Information audit recommendations. Out of the five outstanding recommendations, four were agreed to be closed and one remains open, which will be tracked through the monthly progress report.

Operational Performance Report 

Members noted the quarter 2 Star Chamber regional dashboards and the planned changes to performance reporting.  
Quarterly Contract Monitoring Report

Members noted an update on Ofsted’s contracting activity during the period 1 July 2015 to 30 September 2015, focusing on contracts of major concern to the organisation for its operation and delivery.

Any other business

The next Audit Committee meeting will take place at 10.30am on Tuesday 15 March 2016, in Aviation House room 802.


